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Rockville Town Council 
Rockville Planning Commission
Rockville Pipeline Company
Combined Work Meeting
 Rockville Community Center, Town Hall
December 11, 2019 – 5:00 pm

1. CALL TO ORDER – ROLL CALL:  Mayor Leach called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.  Present were Terry Bell, Barry Sochat, Linda Brinkley, Megan Honer-Orton, Jeff Ballard, Joyce Hamilton, Jane Brennan, Rob Snyder, Tony Ballard and Jim Starling.  Town Clerk, Vicki S. Bell, recorded the meeting.  Pete Mortensen and Zac Martin are expected to attend.  Mayor Leach declared a quorum of the Planning Commission.  There will be no decisions made.  This is only a work meeting for discussion purposes.
2. CROSS-CONNECTION CONTROL POLICY:  Rob Snyder provided information about the cross-connection issue.  It’s a matter of making sure water from outside our system does not find its way into our system.  We don’t want water from the irrigation ditch or a horse trough, or even from a home toilet, to find its way into the culinary water system.  The Pipeline is placing backflow valves on all their meters.  This makes your house a closed system, such that if it gets high pressure, there’s no place for it to release.  Everyone should consider installing a pressure expansion tank.  It’s smaller than a propane tank.  It’s just a place for water to expand so it doesn’t break your pipes or your water heater.  
Rob Snyder will send this information to Clerk Bell, who will forward it along to her email list.

Rob Snyder went on to say there’s a cross-connection policy that the Pipeline Company needs to do with the Town Council.  He thinks it may be a requirement to have an Ordinance making the Town the local authority, even though the water company is private, the Town also must support the local water company in protecting the system from cross-connection.  Barry asked Rob to identify the board member over water and Rob said he did not know if someone needed to be appointed.  He just assumed it was one of the Pipeline Company’s board members.  
3. DISCUSSION RELATIVE TO SURVEY RESULTS:  Mayor Leach explained this discussion is relative to the 2019 Rockville Town Survey water concerns.  Almost 90% of respondents said they believe water is a critical issue in our area.  Almost 71% of respondents said they would support residential water conservation methods.  When asked, if you use culinary water to water outdoors, are you willing to stop or change to ditch water, if you own a share in a local company, 51% said yes, 25% said no, and another 24% said they don’t own an irrigation share.   
Mayor Leach said water has always been an issue for us.  She asked Rob for an update on our culinary water supply and demand.  Rob said basically the two are status quo.  We had a technical report done back in 2002, that said if we wanted to drill another well, it would have to be up-canyon near Trees Ranch.  The cost would be millions of dollars for piping, let alone the land ownership issues, so it was not feasible.  Rob continued that if we obtained ground water or river water for the water company, the first thing they’d have to do is install a water treatment plant, which again, is financial unfeasible for the water company.  There’s not a real push from the shareholders to expand our water.  So, status quo is what we’ve got and it’s getting by.  Water use did well this year because of last winter (wet/rainy/snowy).  We bought from Springdale a couple of times just because of high use.  Rob would like to know who the 10% are (from the survey) who do not believe water is an issue.  Rob said we have an agreement with Springdale where we can buy water from Springdale through their water treatment plant.  It’s a 30-year agreement.  Mayor Leach clarified the Pipeline Company is paying to treat the water that the Town of Rockville is allowing the Pipeline Company to use from a water right the Town owns.  Rob agreed, the Pipeline Company is leasing a portion of Town Ditch Water such that Springdale can take that ditch water out of a point of diversion, change, treat that water, and sell it back to us.  M. Honer-Orton said we’re just basically paying for the treatment of the water.  Rob said in order to do that, the Pipeline Company also had to buy into the treatment plant, so we’re paying a little extra to help them pay for their treatment plant.  While he wishes we were paying less, the ability to have that as a back up if our well died or water quality went bad in our well and we couldn’t mitigate, having a back up is worth a lot.
The status quo is working well, and we do have a backup to be able to buy from Springdale.  Rob said if we were to turn full time onto Springdale, which could happen, we have enough water in this agreement to cover our use.  We would have to raise our rates enough to cover that.  It would only be raising our rates to what Springdale already pays.  Mayor Leach asked if the Pipeline Company was paying more under the new agreement and Rob said much less, perhaps half.  He thinks we pay about $5.66 per thousand gallons.  That’s more than the Rockville Pipeline Company charges, so that’s something that will have to be discussed in the March 2020 shareholders’ meeting.  

Mayor Leach felt our water rates are quite low and thanked the Board for keeping them low.  Terry said in a recent meeting he heard Rob say that we would have plenty of water if people did not use culinary water for watering lawns.  Rob said we would not have to buy from Springdale.  Our winter use is 1/10 of our summer use.  People seldom go over the base rate in the winter.  Terry asked if the upper tier rates would be going up too, and Rob responded yes.  Jane asked how much do you have to charge them before they stop doing it?  Rob said he was sure some of them don’t care at all.  Jim said when he got the report, he would call at the end of the month and talk to those who were abusing, and it made absolutely no difference.  

Rob said education is key to water conservation.  However, there is a penalty for high use.  Mayor Leach said getting money for water we don’t have – we may run out of – does not help.  M. Honer-Orton asked if the water company could cap users who abuse water usage.  Rob said we could, we have the authority to limit water use in our bylaws, if necessary.  Jim said they have discussed turning off the water at a certain usage maximum, but then they become water police, and they’re volunteers.  

Barry Sochat asked if building more storage would help.  Rob said storage absolutely helps.  In our tanks now we have about a month’s worth of storage in the winter and a week’s worth of storage in the summer.  So, it helps, but we would not consider it a solution.  

Jane asked about our agreement with Springdale to treat our water in their purification system -basically, is there an opportunity for more shares to become available for other people.  Rob said there’s a state law that you cannot develop on leased water.  We’re leasing the water to Springdale.  We can use it to cover usage needs, but we cannot increase the number of shares.  Rob said the lease is year to year.  Jeff said if they got into a problem, they could cut us off at any time.  Sadly, in order to make it a long-term lease, we would have to give up our grandfathered dates.  M. Honer-Orton asked if Rockville’s water rights are the oldest in the Canyon, how is it that Springdale can continue to develop?  Rob said because they use river water.  Jane asked if there’s no limit they can take from the river.  Rob said there is a limit.  Right now, the limit is how much they can treat.  Their right goes beyond their ability.  M. Honer-Orton asked about them running out of room to treat our water and Rob said no, the agreement says that won’t happen.  Jim Starling said they run it through, and we store it.  M. Honer-Orton said she meant “capacity”.  
Mayor Leach asked if the water treatment plant was fully operational now.  Rob said it took over a year from the time they turned it on to get it fully operational.

Jane said a slight majority of survey takers were interested in having casitas.  She asked if there were any way to meter the water separately and keep the guest houses accountable.  Rob said they can have commercial and non-commercial billing.  If there’s a person renting out, Rob would recommend a different rate.  Terry said they could not get a separate meter and Rob agreed it would all go through the same meter.  Mayor Leach clarified they could put a meter on the casita if they wanted to bill their tenants.  Mayor Leach asked if most water users were consistently using under their allowed water usage.  Rob said they do a consumption report and sort it by highest use.  It’s six pages long.  The front page has gotten lower and lower through the years.  So now the lowest users in the last page are down in the 10,000 gallons a month.  There used to be a full page of 40-50-60,000-gallon users.  
Jane asked if we could post those high-water users at the post office so we could shame them.  Rob said they’ve done that before in the past.  Megan and Terry suggested the high-water users probably do not reside here.  Barry suggested the list be mailed out with the billing:  the ten highest users this quarter.  Rob said their attorney told them it would be okay to do that, but he’s been very hesitant to display that kind of private information.  

Chair Hamilton asked what kind of water conservation methods we should be implementing.  Rob said obviously if you have irrigation water, that’s the big one.  Rob did not understand how only 50% of ditch water owners would convert from culinary to irrigation water of their lawns.  M. Honer-Orton suggested the cost of setting up the system may deter some.  Jim Starling suggested perhaps the convenience of the sprinklers, whereas irrigation is limited to a certain time of the week.  Rob said ditch water is the biggest one.  If you don’t have ditch water, you should not have a big lawn.  Number two is through the pocketbook.  If they don’t conserve, they must pay more. 
Dave Firmage asked if there is anything in the bylaws of the water company that would allow someone with shares to sublease unused portion of their share.  Rob said that was a ditch question.  Jeff said he thinks it happens.  Mayor Leach said in the Hall & Grafton, she leased irrigation water rights in the past.  

Rob said he was concerned about the Town putting out a survey with questions about water when the Town has no control over the water.  There’s a lot of things the Town may want to consider doing with regards to a change, an addition, an expansion of water, that the Town is in a better position to do than the Pipeline Company, with regards to applying for grant money or other resources for money on projects.  Those resources are not as available to a private company.  Maybe in the past it was the right thing to do, but maybe that’s not always going to be that way.  If we want to do anything exceptionally different from what we have, Rob believes it would be something the Town would need to take on rather than the Pipeline Company.  Jim Starling asked how much debt the Pipeline Company is still carrying.  Rob thinks they’re still paying off around $150,000.  

M. Honer-Orton asked if Rob was suggesting the Town take over the Pipeline Company.  Rob said he thought it should be a continual discussion.  Mayor Leach said we should find out more about what that entails.  Mayor Leach asked if they had ever polled their shareholders.  Pete said about 10 years ago, this came up and the Town at that point, decided they did not want to take on the debt.  M. Honer-Orton said it did not appear to be in the best interest of our residents for the Town to step in, so we did not.  Jim Starling asked when people say water is a critical issue, is it because we don’t have enough for status quo or is it because people cannot do things with their land that they would like?  If it’s the latter, peoples’ opinions may not be the same.  Mayor Leach said if the goal of the Town taking it over is to get more water, then how do we get that water?  What does the Town have to do to get more water?  Tony asked if that’s what the residents want.  Jim Starling said the questions on the survey were a little too general to really come up with that answer.  Jane said we were tiptoeing around what is appropriate for us to ask about water.  Tony said he felt there were enough questions to answer what residents want this town to look like in the future.  More water generally equates to more development and more people.  Jeff said he agreed, it’s more about what people want to do with their property.  

Mayor Leach said when you read that a majority of people love the town and want it to stay the same, but then a majority wants all these new things, I don’t see how that helps it to stay the same.  Jeff said the Water Conservancy District is right down the road.  Barry said that would cause a 1,000% hike in rates.  Pete said the last time they looked at that, the piping from Virgin to here was astronomical.  Jeff said it would affect your irrigation from then on.  M. Honer-Orton said the Water Conservancy District would do it, but they would make us pay for it.  

Mayor Leach asked if people drilling wells in the river basin affect the Pipeline Company’s water.  Rob said that was a good question and the answer is no.  Our well is into what’s called a perched aquifer, so we have a little pond sitting up under Eagle Crags and we’re extremely fortunate to have that with a Wilderness Area in the background, so our watershed is all protected.  It sits well above the river, so drilling down here doesn’t affect it.  Jim said the downside is because it’s perched, that means it is a small pond.  It takes a little more to recharge it.

Clerk Bell said there’s been a rumor that there’s people up in the unapproved subdivision trying to sell well water rights.  Will that affect the Pipeline Company’s water rights on the bench?  Rob said it’s a bit of a worry that it may be in the same aquafer.  Rob said if he caught it upon their point of diversion request, he could complain.  And usually if there’s a complaint about a point of diversion, it often holds it up if its going to affect someone else in the aquafer.  Unfortunately, the initial submission was made 10 years ago, and the water rights have been issued for the illegal subdivision.  Rob did not know if they’d drilled any wells; Jeff and Mayor Leach agreed there’s no indication that a well has been drilled.  
Jane asked if there’s a way to convert irrigation shares to culinary shares.  Rob responded yes, but it would involve a water treatment plant.  Barry asked about Mr. Oler’s eight shares for the Belle River Estate lots.  Mayor Leach responded no, because the well only serves four lots.  Rob thinks if it’s more than five homes, it becomes a public water system.  Jane asked if she could trade ditch shares for culinary shares.  Pipeline company President Rob Snyder responded the Pipeline Company has no use for Jane’s ditch shares.  The Pipeline Company does not have any ditch water shares.  Jane asked if Springdale would work with an individual and Rob responded that he had heard no, Springdale had no interest in working with multiple individuals for water filtration/treatment.  

Barry asked if it was legal to use a cistern to capture rainwater in the State of Utah.  Rob and Tony said there are some new laws authorizing individuals to capture the rainwater.  But we don’t have enough rainwater to run a home, Rob stated.  Barry asked if there’s a maximum one can collect.  Terry thought a recent incident in town allowed an individual to capture up to 500 gallons.  
Mayor Leach said there is a lot of interest in people desiring to build an alternative dwelling unit for additional income, provide rental units for workers.  M. Honer-Orton said there’s already a lot of people doing that.  Tony asked what the survey says about Air B&B.  Rob asked if it said something about nightly rentals.  Mayor Leach said there was a percentage that wanted . . . Tony said he knew it was not allowed, but you look on the web and there they are.  Pete asked how that would be any different from the B&Bs we currently have.  M. Honer-Orton said our B&B Ordinance is limited to what we have now.  Jane said it’s (short term rentals) substantially different from a B&B because the owner or manager is onsite at the B&B.  

Lighting on the homes of A. Jacob Andersen were discussed.  Tony Ballard complained the exterior lights stay on all night long.  Terry Bell agreed the exterior lights were too bright.  Clerk Bell asked if the lights were on all the time, or were they controlled by motion sensors.  Tony said their guests are afraid of the dark and the exterior lights are on all the time.  
Clerk Bell asked if the Planning Commission begins working on these survey questions and maybe they decide to just start implementing “in the footprint” rentals right now, how long does the Culinary Water Board need to get set up on a “commercial rate”?  Rob said it could be done practically overnight in the computer, but he’s not sure if it would need to go before the shareholders and if a change in the bylaws would be necessary.  Rob said he would need the attorney to look at it.  Terry Bell asked what was meant by “in the footprint”.  Clerk Bell confirmed that would not include an accessory building outside of the footprint of the home.  Rob thought the Board could vote on that rate change and there’s a chance that could be done fast.  Barry asked if the word “commercial” was problematic for the Culinary Water Board.  Rob said no, but he just threw that out as an example.  He can have up to four different rates.  Jane agreed not to use the word “commercial”.  M. Honer-Orton suggested a multi-family rate.  

Jane asked if someone has a separate living area within the footprint of their home and they are renting it, what would the Water Board do?  Rob said it would not be an option, but a designation.  Tony agreed with Jim, that if the owner was renting a portion of their home, they would be unlikely to come forward now.  
M. Honer-Orton said over the last five years or so they’ve known that over half the residents are renting illegally according to our ordinance, either with a casita or with an apartment within the footprint.  Mayor Leach and Jeff questioned that percentage.  M. stated it’s about half.  M. asked if that has affected the water use over the last five years.  Jim Starling said no, we haven’t been able to keep up with it.  We started buying water from Springdale ten years ago.  And a lot of it was educating people about yard use.  But Jim had never thought perhaps rentals had some affect on the water use.  M. said she did an informal survey and came up with 40%.  Rob Snyder said on the rental task force, they came up with a list.  He thought it was a dozen.  Terry said it was about 25; that’s not 40%.  There are 150 households in Rockville.  

Jane asked if there were grants or anything we could get to educate for xeriscape or being better stewards of the water.  Is there something we could do to get more buy-in from the residential culinary water users?  Rob said there are tons or resources on the water company web page. It’s educational for those who are willing.  

Terry asked if there was a way that if the Pipeline Company does not become owned by the Town, is there some kind of way to prepare an agreement where the Town can do grants for the Pipeline Company.  Would that make things easier?  The consensus was no.  

Barry said turning the water pressure down was a great water conservation method.  Barry said you could also get low water restriction washers.  M. Honer-Orton said Mayor McGuire distributed them during his tenure.  Rob said they could get grants to purchase such items.  Clerk Bell suggested the Town could offer services to the Pipeline Company to help them write grants.  Pete said that doesn’t change the fact that they’re a private water company; that’s all the State considers.  Rob said the Town could get grants to do water conservation education.  Mayor Leach agreed for those residents on wells, the education would be just as valuable as those on culinary water.  

Rob thanked the Town Council for the invitation and the Water Board for attending.  M. Honer-Orton suggested we put an article in the newsletter.  Rob said he’d love to, but time is a problem.  
4. ADJOURN: Barry Sochat MOVED to adjourn.  Jeff Ballard SECONDED the motion.  

      VOTE on motion:

Terry Bell – Aye 


Barry Sochat – Aye  

Linda Brinkley – Aye

M. Honer-Orton – Aye 


Mayor Pam Leach – Aye


Jeff Ballard – Aye


Joyce Hamilton – Aye


Jane Brennan – Aye 

The motion passed unanimously.
       The Planning Commission Meeting adjourned at 5:50 p.m.

Minutes Prepared by:







Joyce Hamilton, Deputy Town Clerk







Town of Rockville

APPROVED:

________________________________
Planning Commission Chair/Vice Chair
________________________________

Pam Leach, Mayor
